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7ÅȭÒÅ Proud and Celebrating 

Organizational  
Development 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 

As we approach our second annual meeting, sadly we find that we cannot meet  

in person to conduct our business, nor do we get the opportunity to acknowledge  

and celebrate our work in person. There is much to be proud of and celebrate, 

though.  

 

Our local League has grown quickly. We have seen regular growth in membership 

numbers, in the projects and activities that we take on, in our organizational 

structure and leadership roles, and in our path to independence. 

It was three years ago that we began this journey. Prior to reorganizing, Marquette 

County had 4 League members. Soon after joining the LWV of Delta County in April 

of 2017, our geographic unit quickly grew to 14, and by the end of that year we had 

37 members.  

June of 2018  Membership approved its first Leadership Committee. 

February 2019  We were approved as a LWVMI Member-At-Large State Unit. 

June 12, 2019 Held our first Annual Meeting and elected our Inaugural  

Board of Directors. 

October 2019 Less than a year after we were approved as a Member-At-Large 

State Unit, our application for local League recognition was 

approved by the State League and sent to LWVUS for 

consideration. 

November 2019 Became an independent League and earned our name: 

League of Women Voters of Marquette County.  

Today, we have 87 League members who support our work. Since the beginning of 

our work, the true energy of the organization has come from the creativity, passion, 

and dedication of our individual members and active committees. Thank you all for 

what you do. I wish for the continued growth of our League and the services we 

offer to the community. This is a challenging time for all. May our comradery, 

commitment to a participatory democracy, and spirit keep us together and moving 

forward. 

Darlene Allen, President  

Darlene Allen in Zoom Meeting  
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Candidate 
Forums 
 
 
 
 

     

Our local League wasted no time in holding its first candidate forum.  When a 

group of members convinced me that we were ready to hold our first candidate 

forum only 6 months after we re-established the League in Marquette County,  

I knew I was in for a ride!  The team coalesced and successfully pulled off a forum 

with the candidates for the Marquette City Commission in October of 2017.  We 

have held two additional forums since then, in 2018 and 2019.  We intend on 

holding a forum or two in 2020, virtually or in person, as the circumstances allow.  

Those members with skills and the energy to tackle the virtual world please step 

forward and volunteer.  We can use your knowledge and experience with 

technology now more than ever. 

Communications 
 

  

We are continuing to work on improving our member communication and outreach 

to the community.  The most recent addition is our new local newsletter  designed 

and edited by Marge Forslin, the Marquette County Voter! We use our Facebook 

page, which was established in June 2017 and I maintain, to keep the community 

informed of our meetings, events and other League news.  For the members of our 

community who don’t use Facebook, Jeanne Sekely keeps event information and 

press releases flowing to our local media outlets, and Joanna Mitchell tracks and 

monitors our media impact.  We’ve been very fortunate to have significant local 

media interest in our events and programs.  If you’d like a more detailed report 

about our media successes, just let Joanna or me know.  

When we were still a Geographic League Unit under the guidance of Delta County, 

we helped them to launch a website that, in addition to promoting the Delta County 

League, allowed us to get information out about our growing Marquette County 

League.  Since early 2018, Janeen Rastall has been working quietly behind the 

scenes creating a wonderful website .  She stepped forward to help enhance and 

maintain the new site for both the Delta and Marquette County Leagues.  Since 

then, due to the changes and the increasing cost of the website platform, Janeen 

researched several new website options and made recommendations for our local 

League that were also shared statewide.  She successfully launched our own local 

website, lwvmqt.org, on a new platform and has provided consultation and 

feedback to several local Leagues throughout Michigan. She is also helping Delta 

County to transfer their website information to a new platform.  Before COVID-19,  

I was beginning to work on the development of a small ÓÐÅÁËÅÒȭÓ ÂÕÒÅÁÕ to 

share information about our local League with community groups, churches, and 

other interested organizations.  After things get back to “normal” we will move 

forward with our speaker’s bureau. 

Darlene Allen, President 

Jo Foley , Darlene Allen 
Forum Moderators 

https://lwvmqt.org
/  
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Membership 
Committee 

 

 

This year we have already added 13 new members for a total of 87, leaving us just 13 

members shy of our overall 2020 membership goal of 100 members. The LWVMC 

membership continues to grow at a steady pace.  Membership retention has been 

strong, as has recruitment of new members.  Last year we added 32 new members 

while losing only 12.  

Our formalized "New Member Orientation" meetings and 

membership materials have been well received. We are 

continuing our presence at local events to encourage non-

members to join our League and develop a big presence at all 

membership meetings.  The Committee had also streamlined 

membership processing and renewals.   

The Membership Committee is developing a Volunteer 

Opportunities/Interest Survey that we will share with members at our next in-

person meeting.  We want to get to know all our members and learn what 

talents/interests they have and in what ways they might be willing to support the 

League.  We want everyone to be able to work in ways that they find comfortable.   

Volunteer opportunities include: 

¶ greeter or usher at Candidate Forums  

¶ working on Voter Registration and Education 

¶ helping with the Voter Guide or VOTE411.org 

¶ attending government meetings with Observer Corps  

¶ doing presentations in the community with a speakers’ bureau  

The goal is to help new members discern their involvement level of time and 

interest in the League's activities, and to connect individuals with certain talents 

with committees in need of those talents.  Most of all, we welcome the time, talent, 

and treasures of everyone who wants to become a part of the LWV mission. 

Last year a greeting committee was established to make new members feel 

comfortable at their first League meeting.  Prospective members are greeted and 

asked to sign a guest list. They are given information about the League and how to 

join. If they know one of our members, we invite them to sit with that person.  If it 

happens that they don’t know anyone, a greeting committee member will offer to 

sit with them.  As the meeting starts, the President is given the guest list and will 

welcome each guest to the meeting.  Following the meeting a membership 

committee member will phone or send an e-mail to the person welcoming them 

again and asking if they have any questions.  When a person decides to join, an 

informal "New Members Orientation" meeting is set up.  New member's names are 

added to our "Membership Board" and are displayed at the next League meeting.  

Kim Winokur, Membership Committee Chairperson 

 

 

 

New member orientation at 
Peter White Public Library 
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VOTE411.org 

 
 

 

 

Thanks goes out to team members Pri Burnham, Janet Joswiak, Jane Pajot,  

Marge Forslin, Kim Winokur and Joanna Mitchell.   

A lot of teamwork goes into the process:  

¶ developing thoughtful and relevant candidate questions,  

¶ contacting the candidates,  

¶ publicizing their responses on the VOTE411.org website  

¶ and in printed voter guides.  

The questions developed for the VOTE411.org online site will also be used in our 

candidate forums.  

During 2019, the VOTE411 team covered the races 

and ballot proposals for the May, August, and 

November elections. We are currently working on 

the August 4 Primary election  

We would welcome any members help, especially 

with the busy November 3 General Election.  

Karen Schmitt, VOTE411 Coordinator 

 

 

Nominating 
Committee 

  

The Nominating Committee really enjoyed working together this year as we  

¶ researched the League’s materials on how a nominating committee should 

operate,  

¶ discovered what tasks needed to be accomplished and what timeline we 

needed to follow, 

¶ reviewed the bylaws—and found that reading and discussing them was 

highly informative and helpful,  

¶ developed questions and set up interviews with prospective candidates 

which gave us a chance to get to know them and learn about their areas of 

interests and expertise. 

Finally, we settled on a slate of candidates and shared it with the board. Now we are 

waiting for the membership to vote in June. 

I wish to thank committee members Madalyn Koval and Jeanne Sekely for the 

opportunity of getting to know them as well as accomplishing this job. It was a great 

learning experience for all of us. 

Janet Joswiak, Nominating Committee Chairperson 

 

 

 

Pri, Kim, and Karen. 
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Observer  
Corps  

 
 

 

A local observer corps was an early priority when a handful of people began talking 

about bringing the LWV back to life in Marquette County. A subcommittee of FAM-

UP had already developed a matrix of local government entities in the county, and 

the national LWV guidance for observer corps gave that early matrix purpose. 

Soon after the geographic unit was established, a handful of people began 

organizing a formal observer corps. The Marquette County Board, the Marquette 

City Commission, and the Marquette Board of Light and Power were early 

priorities. We quickly established local forms 

and procedures, then began contacting 

governmental entities about our intention to 

begin observing. Quickly, we began following 

about a dozen local governments and boards, 

mostly via attendance at meetings, but also by 

following minutes.  

The early efforts brought us up to speed, led to simple reforms in some boards to 

improve transparency, and improved the questions we asked candidates at 

candidate forums and in voter guides. These efforts also established relationships 

between our local LWV and elected officials in several boards. 

Our observer corps then began experimenting with work products. We produced a 

quarterly newsletter and kept a spreadsheet of leading issues, for about a year, but 

decided that informal quarterly meetings of observer corps members worked 

better. We created electronic directories in Drop Box to keep completed observer 

corps forms and meeting minutes from about a dozen governmental entities. These 

can be easily referenced by all members to follow key issues. 

Recently, we participated in a joint training by local Leagues in San Francisco, the 

Eastern U.P., and Marquette. We hope to include the Eastern U.P. in our regular 

quarterly meetings, which will be held virtually during the pandemic. We also hope 

to broaden our scope to outlying areas of Marquette County at the same time that 

our local League focuses on increased membership there. 

P. David Allen, Observer Corps Director 

 

Financial 
Update 

 

Since becoming an independent League, we are now responsible for retaining 
sufficient funds to pay the national and state dues ourselves. To ensure that we  
can do that, as treasurer, I am holding all dues collected in a separate fund from  
our local operating budget.  

This year we had budgeted $1100 to be spent from our bank account, but with the 
remarkable generosity of donations and grants received and funds raised from 
Econo receipts and bagging, we didn’t need to tap into that amount at all. We are 
ahead of the game! Albeit with a few weeks remaining in the fiscal year our 
available local funds are actually $170 above our opening balance. Congratulations 
to our group and many thanks to our donors including those members who made 
in-kind donations here and there throughout the year.  

Marge Forslin, Treasurer

We follow about a dozen 

local governments and 

boards, mostly via 

attendance at meetings,  

but also by following 

minutes. We complete 

observer corps forms and 

store those and any of their 

available minutes in 

electronic directories (Drop 

Box) so these can be easily 

referenced by all members 

to follow key issues. 

 

[ŀǳǊŀ tŜǘǊƛŜ άƻōǎŜǊǾƛƴƎέ  
and taking notes. 

Dave Allen participating  
in recent joint training session 
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Educational 
Programs 
Committee 

 
 
 
 

Dedicated and inspiring committee members: Sandy Breitenbach, Barb Coleman, Jo 

Foley, Meredith Kulisheck, Karen Schmitt, and I, Jane Pajot, planned for months and 

organized three local area informational town halls for the public in October 2019 

called MAKING DEMOCRACY WORK. These town halls featured presentations on 

Michigan’s new voting rights and its Independent Citizens Redistricting Commission, 

and the U.S. Census 2020. 

We held the three town halls for the public by coordinating with Linda Talsma, 

Marquette County Clerk, and an election specialist from the Michigan Bureau of 

Elections from the Michigan Secretary of State.  Some local League members took 

the training from our state LWV and did presentations on those topics.  

For one town hall, we partnered with the Marquette Townships Association and the 

Ishpeming and the Negaunee Township Supervisors to secure the Negaunee 

Township Hall. The townships notified association members for the event.  

For another, Dr. Carter Wilson, the NMU Political Science Department Head, 

partnered with us, securing an on-campus venue and coordinating the on-campus 

advertising for the event.  

We developed an exit survey to determine if the town halls improved attendees’ 

understanding of the three topics. The majority reported yes: 100% on New Voting 

Rights, 94% on Redistricting and 98% on Census 2020. Most comments and 

suggestions were very positive.  

These events fostered community connections and good will and we received 

excellent feedback and invitations to bring future LWV programs to the venues. A 

total of 109 individuals, including many League members, attended, and 

19 wonderful volunteers helped make this project a big success. We also very much 

appreciated that our president, Darlene Allen, applied for and the LWVMI awarded 

us a generous grant to assist us in covering expenses. A few extra Town Hall packets 

are still available from Jane Pajot.   

Educational Programs Committee also plans topics and arranges presenters for 

some LWV general membership meetings. Over the past year David Allen presented 

an "Overview on LWV positions.” Lucille Scotti and Brad Austin, Director of MQT 

County Solid Waste Management Authority presented "Solid Waste Management.” 

And committee member Jo Foley in January made a presentation on the “Great 

Lakes Ecosystem” and in May on "LWVMI’s Health Care Position.”  

We are taking a wait and see approach to scheduling major presentations. They will 

need to be held electronically or wait until in-person meetings can resume. We are 

planning several: Absentee Voting/Election Security, Native American Voting History 

and Rights, and "What's on the Ballot"  

Jane Pajot, Educational Programs Director 

 

 

 

Town Hall at NMU 

Ready for guests at  
Negaunee Township Hall 
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Voter  
Registration/ 
Education 

 

 

After a very productive summer and fall, June-October 2019, our amazing team of 

28 trained LWV members was ready and willing to tackle another full schedule 

beginning in January 2020. We got to The Lodge at NMU in February but were then 

disappointed as we learned about the cancellations of one venue after another as 

the world came to a crashing halt due to the pandemic.   

Our team will re-group to learn more about connecting virtually with potential new 

voters and discovering novel ways to educate people about voter rights and 

responsibilities.   

Some 2019-2020 VR/VE facts and figures to celebrate are as follows: 

¶ 28 currently trained members of the Voter Registration and Education team 

¶ 5 sessions conducted between May of 2019 and February 2020 to train or 
refresh team members 

¶ 17 event venues covered by team members in 2019 and 7 venues covered 
in 2020 

¶ 6 communities plus NMU covered (team members were present in 
Ishpeming, Negaunee, Gwinn, Michigamme, Marquette and Republic) 

¶ 93 High School students completed voter registration applications on 
National Voter Registration Day, September 2019 (representing 5 area high 
schools) 

¶ 24 NMU students completed voter registration applications at Fall Fest 2019 

¶ 57 NMU students completed voter registration applications the “The Lodge” 
event in February 2020 

¶ 79 NMU students submitted absent voter ballot applications during The 
Lodge event 

Co-coordinators, Sue Wilson and Judy Kitchen, want 

to express gratitude and appreciation for all team 

members who attended trainings, studied voter 

registration materials, volunteered at area events, 

braved some challenging weather (and wind) and 

always represented the League in a very non-partisan and professional manner! 

Judy Kitchen and Sue Wilson,  
Co-Coordinators Voter Registration/Education 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

At a high school    

At NMU- The Lodge    

Setting up at NMU- The Lodge    
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Voter  
Services 

Preparing for August and 
November 2020, we recall 
the Mining Journal insert 
from Saturday morning,  
October 27, 2018. 

Census reminder- Self-Respond online!  

Michigan needs 82% of everyone living in the state to self-respond to keep us 

competitive with Wisconsin and Minnesota!!!  Right now, Marquette County is 

behind the City of Negaunee in self-responding. We cannot afford to leave federal 

dollars on the table – funds that our communities will need more than ever during 

this unprecedented pandemic crisis.  Complete yours, urge friends and family to 

complete theirs, and consider applying for a job as an enumerator. Remember: 

college students are counted in the communities where they attend college, even if 

they are home during the covid-19 crisis.  [Self respond to Census online at 

https://my2020census.gov/ FAQs and Instruction available. Or with more questions 

you could start at the Michigan “BeCounted” site, https://2020census.gov/. 

Thank You, Clerks  

On Valentine’s Day, in 

connection with the 

LWV’s Women Power 

the Vote Day of Action 

commemorating the LWV’s 100th birthday, Joanna Mitchell wrote thank you notes to all 

the Marquette County, City and Township clerks for their work preparing for and 

conducting elections. Joanna, Darlene and Pri thanked County Clerk Linda Talsma and City 

Clerk Kris Hazares in person (with flowers and sweets) while Judy Kitchen delivered 

valentines and sweets to Negaunee and Ishpeming. Cards were mailed to each of the 

other much appreciated clerks in Marquette County. 

Voter Services Kudos  Hats off to Julie, Judy, and Sue and 

their merry band of volunteers for organizing and conducting 

the Voter Registration drive at Northern Michigan University 

in February. The venue was ideal (the new, very cozy student 

Lodge), the turnout was steady, and the event yielded 57 new 

voter registrations and 79 applications for absentee ballots.   

The hope was to build on the relationships that have 

been established with the residence halls to expand 

our voter services outreach on campus.  The 

coronavirus pandemic put the brakes on those plans,  

as well as plans for Spring voter registration drives at local high schools. 

VOTE411  For now, Voter Registration/Voter Education events are on hold.  The one 

activity that is ramping up? VOTE411.org.  With Karen Schmitt’s guidance, the VOTE411 

team will be drafting questions for candidates (send your suggested questions and/or 

issues to priburnham@gmail.com) and getting ready to send out letters to candidates for 

all the primary races throughout Marquette County  to invite them to participate in our 

online voter information service. 

Did you know?  The LWVUS’s VOTE411 online voter services site was up for a  

Webby Award recognizing the best programs on the internet in different categories.  

Right before the voting closed, VOTE411 was tied for first place with NASA. 

Pri Burnham, Director of Voter Services 

 

With Kris Hazares    With Linda Talsma    
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100th 
Anniversary 

 

 

 

 

100 Years Old ~ The LWV and the 19 th  Amendment:  
Celebrating Two Birthdays  

On January 29, 2020, the Marquette Regional History Center hosted a birthday party ð 

and what a special occasion it was. 

 This year marks the centennial anniversary of both the passage of the 19th Amendment, 

and the founding of the national League of (newly-enfranchised) Women Voters.  

In conjunction with their Vote and Be Counted exhibit, the MRHC staff reached out to 

Darlene to see if we would like to participate in their opening night reception.  Being 

Darlene, she said òOf course we wouldó ð as long as we could put together a team that 

was willing to take the project on and come up with something. 

So the call went out in mid-December ~ and the response was overwhelming.  In a 

month and a half, close to 30 LWV volunteers stepped up and put together a program ð 

from scratch - that brought the suffragistsõ struggle to life. Their story was told through 

visual aids and props, spoken words and power points, historic recreations and audience 

participation, musical scores and period costumes.   

The Tennessee legislature òpassedó the 19th Amendment and the MRHCõs own 

òCloverland Womanõs Welfare Club,ó led by Abby Longyear Roberts, staged a rousing 

rally, complete with a rendition of their signature chant.  The program included a 

replica of Lucy Burnsõ jail cell door and Alice Paulõs 18-foot Victory Banner, unfurled 

from the balcony. League members in sashes, long skirts, and hats spoke the words of 

the Leagueõs forebearers and founders, and the torch was passed to the next generation 

of women voters. The whole program was captured on video for streaming and posting 

to our website. 

The program proved to be a valuable history lesson for all of us.  And the project further 

reinforced for many of us that when somebody comes up with an idea, no matter how novel, 

new, or unexpected, we rise to the challenge ~ and have a great time in the process.  

Thanks to everyone who did research, made script suggestions, put together the power 

point, crocheted red and yellow roses, dressed up, learned quotes, sewed the Victory 

Banner, created a mobile, built a jail door, made signs, put up posters, hung banners, set 

up LWV information tables, recruited community members, videotaped, and so many 

other tasks.  Everybody who contributed, participated, volunteered, or attended gained 

a new appreciation for the strength, courage, and tenacity of those who fought for 

womanõs suffrage. 

And now, òA Brief but Spectacular History of Womanõs Suffrage in Americaó has been 

submitted to the LWVUS as an entry for recognition in their nationwide Storytelling 

Awards category, so STAY TUNED. 

Pri Burnham, Vice President 

      

Victory Banner at   
Marquette Regional 

History Center 

Kim and Darlene celebrate 
the Anniversaries at MRHC 
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In other current news…

 
BY GIVING A LITTLE,  

YOU WILL HELP A LOT! 

Please keep the Econo receipts coming and thanks to all who have mailed and 

hand- delivered receipts to me. I have enjoyed seeing you from a safe distance and 

reading your notes.  Last tally was $26,046 so our LWV share is $260. I turn the 

receipts into Econo in July and Jan. each year.  This and bagging at Econo for a day are our 

only Marquette County LWV fundraisers. These help cover costs of printing informational materials 

for members and our community. So, save your receipts and please get them to me at 1119 Pine street, 

Marquette. Thanks so much!  

This past year we received in nearly $575 from the bagging and $465 from the coupons. 

For a total of approximately $1,040. So, drop off your receipts and be sure to set aside 

some time just before Labor Day on Saturday, August 29  to help with the bagging. 

Hopefully we’ll be able to be out in the community by then.  

Jane Pajot, Director 

 

 

Help Wanted  

We are looking for a couple of members who are able to help us with navigating the virtual world.  Are you 

someone who is comfortable with troubleshooting and hosting online meetings and events?  Would you have 

some suggestions for platforms and options to help deliver our voter services and educational information 

virtually to our members and the Marquette County community?  If so, contact Darlene at 

dthomsona@gmail.com or call @ 906-225-9103 a.s.a.p. to discuss how you can help with planning, 

implementation and tech support for LWVMC. 

Darlene Allen, President 

 

 

Pri bagging  
groceries at 
EconoFoods 


